

Civil Nuclear Energy Programs and the Nonproliferation Paradox in South Asia

Dr. Mansoor Ahmedⁱ and Maimuna Ashrafⁱⁱ

Abstract

Civilian nuclear energy programs in India and Pakistan benefited from international cooperation until India's 1974 nuclear test that led to the genesis of the Nuclear Suppliers Group and nonproliferation efforts led by the United States. While Pakistan's civilian nuclear energy program (under IAEA safeguards) was slowed down under the impact of nonproliferation sanctions between 1974-1989, India was able to secure an exceptional waiver from the NSG in 2008 and much of its dual-use civilian nuclear energy program remains outside safeguards. This has led to an exponential increase in India's latent nuclear capabilities, primarily due to the selective application of nonproliferation norms by the nuclear supplier states.

Keywords

Safeguards, Nuclear, Fissile materials, Civil nuclear energy, Reactors, Nuclear fuel cycle

Introduction

The primary goal of the nuclear nonproliferation regime has been to promote nuclear energy while curbing nuclear proliferation through the nuclear nonproliferation treaty (NPT), the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG), and the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA)

ⁱ Dr. Mansoor Ahmed is a Senior Research Fellow at the Center for International Strategic Studies (CISS) Islamabad, Pakistan.

ⁱⁱ Ms. Maimuna Ashraf is working as a Research Officer at the Center for International Strategic Studies (CISS) Islamabad, Pakistan.

safeguards system.¹ Civilian nuclear fuel cycles and nuclear energy programs in non-nuclear weapon states have equipped several countries with the capabilities that contribute to nuclear latency such as Japan and South Korea.² South Asia is home to two non-NPT nuclear weapon states (India and Pakistan). This region is witnessing the largest expansion in unsafeguarded fissile material stockpiles and production capabilities outside the NPT states over the past two decades, primarily due to India's exponential expansion in latent nuclear capabilities outside IAEA safeguards. South Asia is also a unique example of discrimination in the influx of civil nuclear technology from nuclear supplier states, but with varying consequences for vertical proliferation and the growth of civilian nuclear energy programs in India (outside safeguards) and in Pakistan (under safeguards). The generous technological collaboration by western supplier states first enabled India's 1974 nuclear test. The 2006 India-US nuclear deal and the waiver granted by the NSG in 2008 has fueled and legitimized India's nuclear weapon ambitions.³

This paper examines how the paradox of selective application of nonproliferation norms scuttled the development of Pakistan's civilian nuclear program (under IAEA safeguards) after India's 1974 nuclear test. It also traces the exponential growth of India's unsafeguarded civilian nuclear program over the past two decades—especially in the wake of securing the NSG waiver in 2008—that has directly contributed to the expansion in India's stockpiles and production capabilities for weapon-usable fissile materials.

Supply Side Politics and Indian and Pakistani Nuclear Programs

Pakistan began its civilian nuclear program that was centered on a 5 MWe research reactor (supplied by the United States under the Atoms for Peace Plan) and a 137 MWe CANDU-type power reactor (Karachi Nuclear Power Plant-1 or KANUPP-1) during the 1960s, as part of the Colombo plan. These reactors have operated under IAEA safeguards

ever since. Coupled with the commissioning of KANUPP-1 in 1972, Pakistan prepared a long-term nuclear plan to develop the nuclear fuel cycle and a nuclear power program through international cooperation, under IAEA safeguards. In 1973, the IAEA fully supported Pakistan's road-map for nuclear energy and recommended the setting up of 24 power reactors by the turn of the century.⁴ Simultaneously Pakistan signed agreements with West Germany, Canada, and France for the supply of a heavy water plant, a fuel fabrication plant, and a commercial-scale fuel reprocessing plant, all under IAEA safeguards.⁵ In addition to the two 220 MWe CANDU-type Pressurized Heavy Water Reactor (PHWR) Rajasthan reactors that India received from Canada with full transfer of technology, the U.S. also supplied India with two 160 MWe Tarapur Boiling Water Reactors under safeguards. During the 1960s, Canada gave India a 40 MWt CIRUS Research Reactor and the U.S. supplied heavy water for it. CIRUS could produce 9-13 kg of weapon-grade plutonium per year, sufficient for three or four nuclear devices. This influx of research reactor technology took place without any safeguards when this concept on technology transfers in peaceful uses of atomic energy was in its embryonic stage. India did, however, offer assurances to Canada that it would not use CIRUS for military purposes, and was thus able to obtain the design and fabrication drawings of all the major components of the reactor.⁶ CIRUS became fully operational in 1960 which later enabled India to double its size and build the 100 MWt Dhruva-1 plutonium production reactor by 1986. These two reactors have been the source of India's weapons-grade plutonium production for almost five decades. Western nuclear transfers to India also included a nuclear fuel fabrication plant which would enable India to manufacture fuel for the power reactors on its own. A U.S. design was used for India's first reprocessing plant in Trombay, which was commissioned by 1964.⁷ India was, therefore, able to operationalize the plutonium route for fissile material production, through U.S. and

Canadian technology and material assistance before China's first nuclear test in October 1964.

Today, India's first-generation nuclear power infrastructure mainly comprised several CANDU type PHWRs of 220 MWe each which are based on the Canadian design of RAPS-1 & 2.⁸ Canada, and other western supplier states, took time to realize that they were providing the technology, tools, and materials for producing fissile material for nuclear weapons to India. This was proven when India carried out the so-called Peaceful Nuclear Explosion (PNE) on May 18, 1974, using weapons-grade plutonium obtained from the CIRUS reactor.⁹ Even then, none of the nuclear suppliers or the big powers condemned India's violation of its commitments and misuse of civilian nuclear technology for weapons purposes. Even as East Pakistan was separated following the 1971 India-Pakistan war, Pakistan sought security assurances after India's first nuclear test in May 1974. Yet, none of the P5 countries promised any security guarantees. In fact, Pakistan was only able to place the issue of India's PNE on the agenda of the meeting of IAEA's Board of Governors in June 1974 with great difficulty. A senior IAEA official told the chairman of the Pakistan Atomic Energy Commission (PAEC) that although "India had committed the original sin, but Pakistan would have to pay the price."¹⁰ This prediction materialized soon thereafter, and Pakistan began to face the full brunt of international nonproliferation sanctions. Having helped India set up a robust nuclear energy and fuel cycle infrastructure (CIRUS research reactor and Trombay reprocessing plant) before its 1974 nuclear test, the supplier states decided to prevent Pakistan from building its own nuclear power and associated civilian fuel cycle program, even though it was to be under IAEA safeguards.

Even though Canada and other western suppliers ended nuclear cooperation with India in the wake of its first nuclear test in 1974, it only marginally affected India's relatively mature and diverse nuclear program. However international nuclear cooperation with Pakistan

was effectively nipped in the bud when each of the supplier states unilaterally cancelled agreements for plants and facilities that were to be built and run under safeguards. These included West Germany, Canada, and France. The first step in this regard was taken by Canada which halted the delivery of equipment for the fuel fabrication plant, just before it was about to be shipped to Pakistan in November 1974, although it was contracted in 1973—before India's first nuclear test. Pakistan had agreed to accept safeguards on this plant but the supplier states demanded that Pakistan sign the Nuclear Nonproliferation Treaty or open its entire nuclear program to international inspections and safeguards.¹¹ No such pre-condition was attached a decade earlier to civil nuclear collaboration with India.

KANUPP-1 was under IAEA safeguards and under the agreement with the IAEA and the duration of safeguards was linked with the continuation of the bilateral agreement between Canada and Pakistan. Therefore, legally speaking, when Canada broke off the agreement with Pakistan, the IAEA safeguards would have ended. On December 23, 1976, Canada unilaterally decided to terminate all civil nuclear cooperation with Pakistan and abrogated its existing technical cooperation agreement. It unilaterally stopped the supply of any nuclear fuel, heavy water, spare parts, or technical information for KANUPP-1.¹² Consequently, Pakistan embarked on the road to nuclear self-reliance and within two years, produced the first nuclear fuel element for KANUPP-1. Therefore, the embargo on fuel supplies proved to be a blessing in disguise as it drove rapid indigenization. Despite having produced indigenous nuclear fuel for KANUPP-1, Pakistan continued to apply IAEA safeguards on it.¹³ Similarly, Pakistan refrained from diverting KANUPP-1's Pakistan-made fuel for reprocessing even though it had completed the New Labs indigenous reprocessing plant outside safeguards by 1981. Instead, it chose to build an indigenous 50 MWth plutonium production reactor (Khushab-1) in 1986 that was completed within ten years. The unsafeguarded New Labs reprocessing plant pre-dated the Chashma reprocessing plant

contract by three years and was only commissioned once Khushab-1's safeguards-free spent fuel became available in 1999.¹⁴ This was a measure of Pakistan's responsible behaviour as a state actor.

France was the second major supplier to abrogate a bilateral agreement with Pakistan for the supply of the Chashma commercial-scale fuel reprocessing plant. This project generated a lot of international and domestic controversy for a variety of reasons, but it was only designed to acquire reprocessing technology, and separate spent fuel from six power reactors of 600 MWe each, that were originally planned to be built at the Chashma Nuclear Power Complex. These were to have been under comprehensive IAEA safeguards, as was the Chashma reprocessing plant, according to the 1976 trilateral agreement signed between Pakistan, France, and the IAEA, whose Board of Governors (including the U.S. Ambassador) had approved the safeguards agreement.¹⁵ Pakistan had also agreed, not to build or commission another reprocessing plant, using the same technology, for a mutually agreed period of 20 years.¹⁶ But under intense American pressure and nonproliferation efforts through the Symington Amendment (1977) to the U.S. Foreign Assistance Act of 1961, France unilaterally cancelled the reprocessing plant contract with Pakistan in August 1978. The Americans had also been instrumental in the cancellation of a 1975 agreement between France and South Korea for a small-scale reprocessing plant under IAEA safeguards and duly approved by the Agency's Board of Governors.¹⁷ However, in Pakistan's case, the supplier was asking an IAEA member state to accept the concept of safeguards on the use of a physical process per se, and not just on the materials and facility, even as the solvent extraction method for fuel reprocessing (Plutonium and Uranium Recovery by Extraction—PUREX process which France had originally developed) had already been made public as early as the first U.N. International Geneva Conference on the Peaceful Uses of Atomic Energy in 1955.¹⁸

Had France honored its commitments and not unilaterally cancelled the Chashma reprocessing plant contract, it would have still been under safeguards. During the past decade, Pakistan completed and commissioned the Chashma reprocessing plant on its own, which is completely free of any safeguards.¹⁹ France, for its part, re-imbursed Pakistan for cancelling the Chashma reprocessing plant in the 1980s and offered to sell a 900 MWe power reactor in February 1990, without any other pre-conditions.²⁰ Similarly, had other western supplier states not cancelled bilateral agreements for the supply of nuclear fuel cycle plants and facilities to Pakistan, these would have remained under safeguards. While international cooperation would have enabled the timely completion of Pakistan's civilian nuclear power and associated fuel cycle infrastructure for peaceful purposes under IAEA safeguards, it would have served the additional purpose of transfer of know-how and training of manpower. This, according to Pakistan's original nuclear plan of 1972, would have enabled the development of parallel fuel cycle plants and facilities outside safeguards, for both the enriched uranium and plutonium routes to producing fissile material for nuclear weapons, and was a major proliferation concern for western supplier states.²¹ Once international cooperation was denied, Pakistani scientists and engineers met the challenge and accomplished what was considered an exclusive domain of a handful of countries in the world—mastery of the complete ten plants and facilities in the nuclear fuel cycle between 1975 and 1981. Moreover, in the wake of India's 1974 nuclear test, as the U.S. cut off supplies of low enriched uranium fuel to India's Tarapur power reactors, it turned to France, among others, to supply this fuel, which it did for at least a decade.²²

However, Pakistan's nuclear power program, which depended on international cooperation, (given the country's limited industrial base and lack of funds for capital intensive nuclear power plants), faced the full impact of nonproliferation sanctions. The Executive Committee of the National Economic Council (ECNEC) had granted approval for a

600 MWe nuclear power plant in March 1976, that was to be set up at the Chashma Nuclear Complex. However, President Zia-ul-Haq held back political and financial support for the Chashma-1 Nuclear Power Plant (CHASNUPP-1) (due to bureaucratic politics within Pakistan's nuclear establishment).²³ But when in 1982 Pakistan finally invited tenders, it was too late.²⁴ By this time, Pakistan was under a virtual international embargo on power reactors under IAEA safeguards due to its covert nuclear weapons development program. As a result of intense negotiations between PAEC and China National Nuclear Cooperation, a breakthrough came in September 1986 when Pakistan and China signed a comprehensive civil nuclear cooperation framework, governed by IAEA guidelines.²⁵ This led to an agreement in November 1989 for the supply of a 300 MWe at Chashma that would be based on China's first power reactor design—the Qinshan-1. The Chinese Prime Minister in his visit to Pakistan remarked that while China's power reactor technology was in its infancy, China was willing to share it with Pakistan for peaceful purposes. This was a unique example of "South-South" cooperation in civil nuclear technology as both countries had faced technology denials and sanctions.²⁶ China and Pakistan signed the contract for the Chashma Nuclear Power Plant-1 or CHASNUPP-1 in December 1991, only 16 days after China's Qinshan reactor went into operation.²⁷ The 1986 agreement provided a long-term roadmap for civil nuclear collaboration between China and Pakistan leading to separate contracts for four power reactors that were established at the Chashma Nuclear Power Complex between then and now. These include two 325 MWe CHASNUPP-1 and CHASNUPP-2 reactors and two 340 MWe CHASNUPP-3 and CHASNUPP-4 power reactors. Pakistan is also commissioning two 1100 MWe Hualong-One type the third generation HPR-1000 power reactors, KANUPP-2 and KANUPP-3, in 2021 and 2022 respectively. Pakistan and China also agreed in November 2017 to install a third HPR-1000 power reactor—CHASNUPP-5. Another one is planned to be built at Muzaffargarh and sites have been identified for another four HPR-1000 units. Together,

these will help achieve the nuclear energy production target of 8800 MW by 2030.²⁸ The Hualong-One power reactors are the latest iteration of Chinese Pressurized Water Reactor (PWR) technology. Just as Pakistan had reposed confidence in the Qinshan-1 designed in 1989, the first Hualong-One PWR was connected to the grid in China on November 27, 2020, only months before the initial fuel loading at KANUPP-2.²⁹ Pakistan is the biggest export market for Chinese power reactors and nuclear fuel that is supplied under IAEA safeguards. Pakistan's indigenous nuclear fuel cycle is designed to meet the requirements of the nuclear weapons program and only supplies fuel for KANUPP-1 (under safeguards). There is no civil-military overlap in Pakistan's fuel cycle or power reactor programs. In 2007, Pakistan had planned to develop a parallel fuel cycle for a civilian nuclear energy program that was to be placed under IAEA safeguards.³⁰ Its status and progress, however, is not known.

The Civilian Atomic Energy Program: Driving India's Latent Nuclear Revolution

As international nonproliferation efforts served to slow down Pakistan's civil nuclear energy program between 1974-1989, India's stockpiles and production of civil plutonium and highly enriched uranium have steadily increased under the "Cover of the Peaceful Atom."³¹ This civilian energy program outside safeguards gained fresh momentum in the wake of the 2006 India-US nuclear deal.

India's case presents an anomaly as its civilian nuclear energy program and nuclear fuel cycle are "intimately intertwined" with its strategic program.³² As an official Indian policy paper stated in 2005: "India's nuclear program is unique as it is the only state with nuclear weapons not to have begun with a dedicated military [program]," and is "an offshoot of research on nuclear power [program]."³³ The principles of separation of civilian and military nuclear facilities agreed by the IAEA and the NSG in 2008 also provide an overall

framework for designating individual plants and facilities as either serving a purely peaceful (safeguarded) or unsafeguarded civilian nuclear activity linked to India's military nuclear program. The civilian list, therefore, includes only those fuel cycle facilities and power reactors to be placed under IAEA safeguards "that, after separation, will no longer be engaged in activities of strategic significance."³⁴ In implementing the nuclear separation plan, India has produced three parallel and overlapping streams of nuclear activities and facilities—military, civilian (unsafeguarded), and civilian (safeguarded).³⁵ However, in 2008, India refused to place its upcoming Fast Breeder Reactor (FBR) program under safeguards. The Chairman of the Indian Atomic Energy Commission and Secretary of the DAE, Dr. Anil Kakodkar stated in a February 2006 interview that, "Both from the point of view of maintaining long term energy security and for maintaining the minimum credible deterrent, the Fast Breeder Program just cannot be put on the civilian list."³⁶ India's position on the Fissile Material Cutoff Treaty (FMCT) was thus described by India's Prime Minister Manmohan Singh in 2006: "We are not willing to accept a moratorium on the production of fissile material. . . . India is willing to join only a nondiscriminatory, multilaterally negotiated and internationally verifiable FMCT, as, and when, it is concluded in the Conference on Disarmament, again provided our security interests are fully addressed."³⁷

The 2008 NSG waiver was a key enabler for India's Department of Atomic Energy (DAE) to keep its fleet of unsafeguarded PHWRs operating at optimum levels. It insisted that India was running out of natural uranium reserves that had to be allocated between the needs of the unsafeguarded civilian power reactors and the CIRUS and Dhurva-1 reactors dedicated to producing weapons-grade plutonium. Immediately after the announcement of the India-US civil nuclear deal in 2005, a DAE official said: "The truth is we were desperate. We have nuclear fuel to last till the end of 2006. If this agreement had not come through, we might as well have closed down our nuclear reactors and by extension our nuclear program."³⁸ Within a few years, the NSG

waiver opened the way for India to secure bilateral agreements with uranium producing countries. As Zia Mian and M. V. Ramana noted in 2006: “New Delhi will be able to purchase the uranium it needs to fuel those reactors it chooses to put under IAEA safeguards. This will free up its domestic uranium for its nuclear weapons program and other military uses and would allow a significant and rapid expansion in India’s nuclear arsenal.”³⁹ As India began importing uranium and nuclear fuel for its power reactors that were put under IAEA safeguards, it was also quietly prospecting for new domestic uranium reserves, and in August 2011, Dr. Srikumar Banerjee, the Chairman of India’s AEC and Secretary of the DAE announced the discovery of the Tumalapalli mine in Andhra Pradesh, with the potential to yield 150000 tons of low-grade uranium. This is considered one of the largest uranium discoveries in India, and the world.⁴⁰ Since 2016, India has signed nuclear cooperation agreements with 14 countries and secured uranium supply contracts with Kazakhstan, Australia, Mongolia, Namibia, among others.⁴¹ India is also aggressively aiming at building a natural uranium reserve of 15000 tons (under safeguards) as a hedge against future shortages for its civilian power reactors⁴² and is working towards “massive expansion” of domestic uranium production outside safeguards that is geared to increase it tenfold by 2032.⁴³

India’s greatest achievement in the nuclear energy program has been the development of PHWR technology—which forms the first stage of India’s three-stage nuclear energy program. India’s indigenous PHWRs are known to have operated at low levels of efficiency but have produced (by 2019) a vast stockpile (6.9 ± 3.1 tons) of high-quality separated civil or reactor-grade plutonium, which along with these reactors is outside IAEA safeguards. The International Panel on Fissile Materials (IPFM), *The Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, and other international experts consider India’s reactor-grade plutonium as part of its military plutonium stockpile. This material is also considered as a “strategic reserve” and kept on the military list by

India under the nuclear separation plan approved by the IAEA in 2008.⁴⁴ The argument then, and now, that is employed to justify India's stockpiling of unsafeguarded civil plutonium is to fuel the second stage of India's three-stage nuclear energy program consisting of Fast Breeder Reactors—that can produce more fuel than they consume.⁴⁵ However, India has so far not been able to commission its first 500 MWe Prototype FBR that has suffered repeated delays in completion since 2010. It is now expected to be commissioned by early 2022.⁴⁶ Dr. Anil Kakodkar also argued that India's two production reactors—CIRUS and Dhruva-1—could not meet the fissile material requirements of India's weapons program for which the eight PHWRs and the planned FBR's were kept outside safeguards.⁴⁷ The eight unsafeguarded PHWRs can annually produce 1250 kg of weapons-usable civil (reactor-grade) plutonium. If any one of these 220 MWe PHWRs is operated in the military (low burnup) instead of the commercial (high burnup) mode, it can produce 150-200 kg of weapons-grade plutonium each year, at a capacity factor of 60-80 %.⁴⁸ Nevertheless, Ashley Tellis offers three arguments against the proliferation potential of India's stockpile of unsafeguarded civil plutonium, i.e. the undesirability of reactor-grade plutonium, fuel requirements of the FBR program, and lack of reprocessing capacity.⁴⁹ Civil plutonium produced in power reactors is often considered unsuitable for use in nuclear weapons due to the abundance of undesirable plutonium isotopes. The weapon-usability of civil (reactor-grade) plutonium produced in power reactors has been a subject of intense debate and controversy.⁵⁰ While most power reactors are Light Water Reactors that normally operate at a high burn-up of 33,000 MWd/t, and PHWRs “produce and discharge substantially more plutonium” than LWRs, Pressurized Water Reactors, and Gas Cooled Reactors. PHWRs also has “the highest Pu-239 content in the spent fuel discharge, or an incredible 70% Pu-239.”⁵¹ India's stockpile of unsafeguarded civil plutonium is

exclusively the product of its indigenous PHWRs that are derivatives of the CANDU reactor design. Indian PHWRs typically operate at an average burnup of 6700 MWD/t⁵² and “would produce less of the higher and more dangerous and higher plutonium isotopes such as Pu-240 compared to LWRs.”⁵³ Therefore India’s civil (reactor-grade) plutonium is weapons-usable and the United States successfully demonstrated the military utility of civil plutonium in a series of tests in 1962.⁵⁴ In 1997, the U.S. Department of Energy declassified a detailed technical assessment conducted on the military utility of reactor-grade plutonium, stating that, “virtually any combination of plutonium isotopes” could be used to produce desired yields comparable to weapon-grade plutonium.⁵⁵ Weapons designers in nuclear armed states can address problems of excessive heat and risk of pre-initiation resulting in a fizzle yield, emanating from the use of reactor-grade plutonium through deuterium-tritium ‘boosting’ of fission devices. India is also known to have conducted at least one nuclear test in 1998 using reactor-grade plutonium from one of its PHWRs.⁵⁶ The IAEA, for the purposes of safeguards, does not distinguish between various grades of plutonium and considers all isotopic compositions of plutonium as “direct use material” for nuclear weapons.⁵⁷ More recently, experts such as Frank von Hippel and others have also convincingly refuted “the claim that plutonium that is reactor-grade, as opposed to weapons-grade, is unusable in an explosive device.”⁵⁸ Recent developments in India’s nuclear program also contradict Tellis’s arguments.

India’s ambitious FBR program appears to have been put on the backburner, that has implications on how India’s unsafeguarded reactor-grade plutonium stockpiles are utilized and India’s projected fissile material production capacity. On March 21, 2018, the DAE submitted a detailed answer in the Indian parliament (LOK SABHA) on “Issues Concerning Installation of New] N[uclear] P[ower] P[lant]s,” vide Unstarred Question No. 4226. It stated that, “A capacity

of 6700 MW comprising nine (09) nuclear power reactors (including Prototype Fast Breeder Reactor (PFBR), 500 MWe being implemented by BHAVINI) is at various stages of commissioning/ construction.”⁵⁹ Upon completion of these power reactors, including the PFBR, the installed nuclear power generation capacity would total 13480 MWe by 2024. In June 2017, the Government of India approved the construction of 10-12 additional power reactors with a total capacity of 9000 MWe, that is earmarked for progressive completion by 2031. Once implemented, 21 under-construction nuclear power projects, including the PFBR, would give a combined nuclear power generation capacity of 22480 MWe by 2031.

However, the DAE’s submission in the Indian parliament suggests that it has revised its nuclear power generation target for 2032 from a total of 63 GWe to 24 GWe, (partly because of the DAE’s failure to develop the breeder program as planned). This has resulted in the cancellation of 57 nuclear power plant projects as reported by sections of the Indian media.⁶⁰ Earlier, the DAE had called for building another 4 to 5 FBRs, amid statements that the design of the future FBRs would be scaled up to 600 MWe.⁶¹ So, what is the proportion of the separated civil (reactor-grade) plutonium that would be available for use in nuclear weapons after deducting the required amount of start-up fuel for the PFBR? One 500 MWe PFBR requires 1.9 tons of initial fuel loading with an additional 300-400 tons of plutonium for annual re-charge. The DAE has already manufactured 2 tons of start-up fuel for the PFBR in 2016.⁶² Glaser and Ramana estimate that India’s “annual production of unsafeguarded reactor-grade plutonium would be sufficient for indefinitely operating all the MOX-fueled breeder reactors while diverting the radial blankets for weapon-purposes.”⁶³ India’s DAE also asserts that by 2022, sufficient separated plutonium would be available for fueling 6 GWe of FBRs.⁶⁴ India’s upcoming unsafeguarded PHWR capacity of 9000 MWe is also likely to be a long-standing source of an uninterrupted supply of plutonium, should the FBR program proceed according to schedule.⁶⁵

Alternatively, the 500 MWe Prototype FBR, when and if commissioned, will offer an exponential increase in India's production of weapons-grade plutonium and will be able to add another 135-140 kg of weapons-grade plutonium every year. If another four FBRs of this size are built, it would add another 560 kg weapons-grade plutonium production capacity annually, which "would correspond to a twenty-fold increase in India's current weapon-grade plutonium production capacity. India could sustain this level of production for several decades without building additional heavy-water reactors."⁶⁶ Nevertheless, the availability of unsafeguarded reactor-grade and weapons-grade plutonium for India's strategic program would eventually depend on its fuel reprocessing capacity. No other country is actively improving the size and efficiency of its reprocessing capacity for spent fuels produced in its indigenous PHWRs.⁶⁷ Unlike other countries engaged in civilian plutonium reprocessing, India has also refrained from making any declarations in compliance with the IAEA's plutonium management guidelines (INFCIRC/549).⁶⁸ The Government of India has tried to dispel any proliferation concerns and explained its policy on fuel reprocessing in its National Progress Report at the 2016 Nuclear Security Summit: "India is strictly observing the principle of 'reprocess to reuse' whereby reprocessing of the spent fuel and commissioning of fast reactors are being synchronized to preclude any build-up of a plutonium stockpile."⁶⁹ However, in the absence of an operational FBR program, and a steadily growing stockpile of unsafeguarded weapons-grade and civil (reactor-grade) plutonium produced in Dhruva-1 and the PHWRs, the expanding reprocessing capability adds to India's latent nuclear potential over and above its existing stockpile of fissile material for nuclear weapons. Currently, India operates four fuel reprocessing plants, of which one is a military facility (Trombay) with a nominal capacity of 50 tons of heavy metal (tHM/year) and three are dual-use facilities, each with a nominal capacity of 100 tHM/year. These include two at Tarapur (PREFRE I & II), and a third at Kalpakkam,

while another 100 tHM/year capacity reprocessing plant is under construction at Kalpakkam.⁷⁰ India's reprocessing plants have performed poorly and less than their nominal capacities for much of their operating histories between 1987 and 2014.⁷¹ However, over the past eight years, these plants have been operating at optimal efficiency.⁷² In addition to bringing the existing reprocessing plants to maximum efficiency, India is also increasing the size and capacity of the reprocessing program. Dr. Srikumar Banerjee, former Chairman of India's Atomic Energy Commission, disclosed in 2015 that India was increasing the size of its reprocessing capacity from 350 tons of tHM/yr to a target of 1900- 2000 tHM/yr by 2028: "We may yet not be setting up reprocessing plants as big as Rokkasho in Japan or Sellafield in the U.K, but the new reprocessing facilities that are slated to come up in the next decade or so are going to be appreciably bigger than what we have now. Even the one that is nearing completion in Kalpakkam is a fairly large facility."⁷³ India's reprocessing capacity is therefore on the path of growing by 443 percent by the end of the 2020s. A major expansion in India's reprocessing capacity will be through the completion of the Fast Reactor Fuel Cycle/Reprocessing Facility (FRFCF) at Tarapur with a design capacity of 400-600 tHM/year. The DAE has plans for eventually building a total of three Integrated Nuclear Recycle Plants over the next decade.⁷⁴ None of these upcoming back-end fuel cycle plants will be under safeguards. The FRFCF is being built at a cost of 96 billion [Indian] rupees and is expected to be completed by 2023.⁷⁵ It is designed to reprocess/separate the weapons and reactor-grade plutonium in the 27 tons of "the spent fuel of the [Prototype] FBR and also other two fast reactors expected to come up at Kalpakkam."⁷⁶ If the PFBR also fails to start-up in the near future, India's growing fuel reprocessing capacity will allow it to be directed to separate/reprocess much larger amounts of plutonium from its PHWRs and (military) production reactors. Alternatively, should the 500 MWe PFBR go online, it will exponentially increase India's annual production of weapons-grade

plutonium from the current 24 kg to 164 kg—a net increase of 583 percent.

India's separated reactor-grade (civil) plutonium stockpiles that were 800 kg in 1999 have now ballooned to more than 7000 kg,⁷⁷ a net increase of 775 percent. India is also nearing completion of the 125 MWth Dhruva-2 production reactor and a 35 MWth research reactor—for weapons-grade plutonium production.⁷⁸ These, together with the 100 MWth Dhruva-1 production reactor will overtake the combined thermal capacity of all four 50 MWth Khushab production reactors in Pakistan. It will also more than double the annual weapons-grade plutonium production in India from the current 24 kg, even without the commissioning of the 500 MWe PFBR. India has already accumulated 0.6 ± 0.15 tons of weapons-grade plutonium by 2019 from its CIRUS and Dhruva-1 production reactors. This shows a net increase of at least 142 percent from 310 kg in 1999.⁷⁹ Similarly, while India has justified the development of the unsafeguarded centrifuge-based uranium enrichment program by saying that it is only for its nuclear submarines, its existing HEU is enriched to 30-45 % of U-235. While India is reportedly expanding its centrifuge enrichment capacity that will again be in excess of meeting the requirements of its nuclear submarine fleet, the 4.4 ± 1.6 tons of HEU enriched to 35 % (as of 2019) is already more than four-fifths of the time and effort required to produce weapons-grade levels of 90 % enrichment. It takes only 5000 Separative Work Units/year to produce weapons-grade HEU for one nuclear device (25 kg) and since 1999, India's centrifuge enrichment capacity has grown from 3000 SWU/year and is likely to reach 126000 SWU/yr in the current decade, registering an increase of 4100 percent.⁸⁰ This excess enrichment capacity is likely to be employed for India's fission and thermonuclear weapons, for which a very large centrifuge enrichment complex has sprung up at Challakere in Karnatka state. This centrifuge enrichment complex was expected to be completed by 2017, and when complete, was believed to be "the subcontinent's

largest military-run complex of nuclear centrifuges, atomic-research laboratories.”⁸¹

India is embarked on the road to a third nuclear breakout—the first being and second being its 1974 and 1998 tests—while the third comprises its exponentially growing latent capabilities that will allow it to dip into this potential to meet the needs of its evolving strategic force posture. Although India is a declared nuclear weapon state, it might be on the path to weaponize its latent nuclear capabilities, which in the absence of any verification and safeguards mechanism, will be perceived as a proliferation threat by India’s neighbours. Despite the clear trajectory of India’s existing and projected fissile material production capabilities, the United States and other countries do not seem to view it with concern. This is primarily due to the India-US strategic partnership anchored in a shared goal of containing China, while Pakistan’s much smaller nuclear weapons program is often negatively portrayed and projected as the fastest growing in the world. Pakistan has continued to face discriminatory treatment by the NSG countries during the past two decades, primarily because the illicit proliferation activities involving one of its senior scientists are frequently used against it, despite the country’s strong credentials of upholding international commitments and safeguards obligations as a state actor. The fact that India itself has received help from the nuclear black-market in developing its uranium enrichment program during the late 1990s is ignored, as India offers a large nuclear energy market for prospective power reactor producers and fuel suppliers under safeguards.⁸²

Conclusion

Pakistan’s civilian nuclear energy program could not be developed as planned due to international nonproliferation embargoes by the NSG that originated due to India’s misuse of a civilian research reactor for its 1974 nuclear test. Yet the same NSG gave India a waiver in 2008 without the obligations of a NPT signatory state. Since then, India has

been able to import uranium and fuel for its power reactors under safeguards, while its domestic reserves are being fully exploited for its civilian and military nuclear programs outside safeguards. Pakistan has not been able to receive any such exceptional waiver from the NSG, and China is its only civilian nuclear energy supplier within IAEA safeguards. The preferential treatment accorded to India is further amplified in terms of undermining of nonproliferation norms becomes more apparent when the NSG's exclusive 2008 waiver in favor of India is compared to other countries that have latent nuclear potential but are NPT signatory states.

Commercial reprocessing programs are increasingly becoming controversial, such as the Rokkasho reprocessing project in Japan, which is believed to drive a cascading effect on the dormant reprocessing programs in East Asia in the future.⁸³ Japan and South Korea are NPT signatory states and their civil plutonium stockpiles are under IAEA safeguards, while India is a non-NPT nuclear weapon state whose civil plutonium stockpile is unsafeguarded. These developments are fueling strategic anxieties in South Asia.⁸⁴ Pakistan has been objecting to the proposed draft of a FMCT that only bans future production and has called for a Fissile Material Treaty (FMT) that also addresses asymmetries in existing stockpiles. To this end, Pakistan has been citing India's unsafeguarded fissile material (civil plutonium and HEU) stockpiles as a potential source of exacerbating an arms race in South Asia.⁸⁵ This in turn is driving Pakistan's own fissile material production program. Regional threat perceptions can partly be addressed through implementing a clear separation of India's civilian (safeguarded) and dual-use (unsafeguarded) nuclear energy and fuel cycle infrastructure. Power reactors and fuel cycle facilities must meet the criteria for membership of the NSG for states not a party to the NPT. While this may require revisiting India's 2006 nuclear separation plan and the resultant deficiencies of the IAEA safeguards and civil-military overlap in India's nuclear program, "The NSG is right to be concerned about dual-use facilities; such facilities

do not meet contemporary nonproliferation standards and can be seen as a strategic threat.”⁸⁶

India stands out as the only country that has the largest unsafeguarded weapon-usable civilian plutonium stockpiles outside the NPT states.⁸⁷ In accumulating a strategic stockpile of unsafeguarded fissile materials, India is pursuing a carefully calibrated strategy of nuclear latency through the development of its three-stage nuclear energy program—whereby the weaponization of these stockpiles is only a political decision away—hence the focus on India’s latent nuclear potential. This nuclear buildup in India’s latent nuclear capabilities and its evolving strategic force posture is driving a shift in India’s doctrinal thinking away from No First Use towards while preparing for “Full Spectrum of Conflict”⁸⁸, development of a strategic triad of ballistic and cruise missiles, counterforce capabilities, Agni-V and VI intercontinental-range ballistic missiles armed with multiple warheads (MIRVs) and submarine-launched ballistic missiles. These developments are not going unnoticed in the region. The 2020 Annual Report to Congress prepared by the U.S. Department of Defense noted that, “India also plays a factor in China’s nuclear threat perceptions,” while U.S. scholars disagree.⁸⁹ Interestingly, India’s weapons equivalent of unsafeguarded fissile material stockpile in 2019 (4.4 tons HEU enriched to 30-45 % U-235 and 7 tons separated civil plutonium, with another 11 tons of reactor-grade plutonium awaiting reprocessing and at least 700 kg of weapons-grade plutonium) matches the weapons-equivalent of China’s fissile material stocks (14.3 tons weapons-grade HEU and 2.9 tons weapons-grade plutonium). Pakistan’s relatively modest stockpiles in 2019 comprise an estimated 3.7 ± 0.4 tons of weapons-grade HEU and 370 kg of weapons-grade plutonium.⁹⁰ Moreover, international warhead estimates continue to estimate the size of India’s nuclear weapons arsenal only on its existing stockpile weapons-grade plutonium, that alone is insufficient to meet the needs of its expanding nuclear weapons complex and an assortment of delivery systems. India’s increasing stockpiles of unsafeguarded civil

and weapons-grade plutonium and HEU and fissile material production capabilities will provide the technical basis for an expanding nuclear arsenal and achieving escalation dominance through counter-force capabilities in a future conflict in South Asia, thereby undermining deterrence and crisis stability.

Endnotes

¹ Wolfgang K. H. Panofski, "Capability versus intent: The latent threat of nuclear proliferation," *The Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 14 June 2007. <https://thebulletin.org/2007/06/capability-versus-intent-the-latent-threat-of-nuclear-proliferation-2/>

² Joseph F. Pilat, ed., *Nuclear Latency and Hedging: Concepts, History and Issues* (Washington D.C., The Nuclear Proliferation International History Project, Woodrow Wilson Center, 2017). https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/media/documents/book/nuclear_latency_and_hedging_-_concepts_history_and_issues.pdf

³ Zia Mian et. al., Fissile Materials in South Asia and the Implications of the U.S.-India Nuclear Deal, *Science and Global Security* Vol. 14, No. 2-3, 117-143. <https://doi.org/10.1080/08929880600993022>

⁴ P. L. Bhola, *Pakistan's Nuclear Policy*, (New Delhi: Sterling Publishers Private Limited, 1993), 58; Naeem Ahmad Salik, *The Genesis of South Asian Nuclear Deterrence* (Karachi: Oxford University Press, 2009), 84.

⁵ Munir A. Khan, "Development and Significance of Pakistan's Nuclear Capability," in *Pakistan: Founders' Aspirations and Today's Realities*, ed. Hafeez Malik, (Karachi: Oxford University Press, 2001), 153.

⁶ Munir A. Khan, "Canada's Role in India's Nuclear Program," *The News* (Islamabad), 3 April 1998.

⁷ M. A. Khan, Canada's Role; Salik, *Genesis of South Asian Nuclear Deterrence*, 14-20.

⁸ M. A. Khan, "Canada's Role."

⁹ Jeffrey T. Richelson, *Spying on the Bomb* (New York: W.W. Norton, 2006), 232.

¹⁰ Feroz Hassan Khan, *Eating Grass: The Making of the Pakistani Bomb* (Palo Alto C.A., Stanford University Press, 2012), 100.

¹¹ M. A. Khan, "Development and Significance of Pakistan's Nuclear Capability," 155-156.

¹² M. A. Khan, "Development and Significance."

¹³ F. H. Khan, *Eating Grass*, 194.

¹⁴ Zia Mian and A. H. Nayyar, "An Initial Analysis of Kr-85 Production and Dispersion from Reprocessing in India and Pakistan," *Science and Global Security*, Vol. 10, No. 3, (2002).

- ¹⁵ Salik, *Genesis of South Asian Nuclear Deterrence*, 86; Munir A. Khan, “Significance of Chashma Plant,” *Dawn* (Karachi), 8 August 1993.
- ¹⁶ Ashok Kapur, *Pakistan’s Nuclear Development* (New York: Croom Helm, 1987), 196.
- ¹⁷ U.S. nonproliferation policy towards Pakistan was implemented via the Symington, Glenn, and Pressler Amendments to the Foreign Assistance Act of 1961 that invoked economic and military sanctions on Pakistan due to its unsafeguarded military fuel cycle (enrichment and reprocessing) and weaponization programs. See Rabia Akhtar, *U.S. Nonproliferation Policy Towards Pakistan From Ford to Clinton* (Lahore: University of Lahore Press, 2018).
- ¹⁸ Steve Weissman and Herbert Krosney, *The Islamic Bomb* (New York: Times Books, 1981), 74-75.
- ¹⁹ David Albright and Serena Kelleher-Vergantini, “Pakistan’s Chashma Plutonium Separation Plant: Possibly Operational,” Institute for Science and International Security, 20 February 2015. https://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/Chashma_February_20_2015_Final.pdf
- ²⁰ Rone Tempest, “France to Sell Nuclear Plant to Pakistan,” *Los Angeles Times*, February 22, 1990. <https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1990-02-22-mn-1700-story.html>
- ²¹ George Perkovich, “Could Anything Be Done to Stop Them? Lessons from Pakistan” The Nonproliferation Policy Education Center, Washington. D.C. July 26, 2006. http://www.npolicy.org/article_file/Could_Anything_Be_Done_To_Stop_Them-Lessons_from_Pakistan.pdf.
- ²² Jayita Sarkar, “There’s no nuking Indo-French ties,” *Business Line*, 24 January 2018. <https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/opinion/theres-no-nuking-indofrench-ties/article7367533.ece>
- ²³ See Feroz H. Khan, *Eating Grass: The Making of the Pakistani Bomb* (Palo Alto, C.A., Stanford University Press, 2012), 151, 195.
- ²⁴ Munir A. Khan, “Bhutto and the Nuclear Program of Pakistan,” *The Muslim* (Islamabad), 4 April 1995.
- ²⁵ Salik, *The Genesis of South Asian Nuclear Deterrence*, 114.
- ²⁶ M. A. Khan, “Significance of Chashma Plant.”
- ²⁷ Parvez Butt, “Economics of Nuclear Power,” *The News* (Islamabad), 11 December 1995.
- ²⁸ Hussain Ahmad Siddiqui, “Going Carbon Free,” *The News* (Islamabad), 12 November 2020. <https://www.thenews.com.pk/magazine/money-matters/754611-going-carbon-free>
- ²⁹ Siddiqui, “Going Carbon Free.”
- ³⁰ “Plan for enhanced use of N-energy,” *Dawn* (Karachi), 8 August 2007. <https://www.dawn.com/news/260195>
- ³¹ Harold A. Feiveson, et.al., *Unmaking the Bomb: A Fissile Material Approach to Nuclear Disarmament and Nonproliferation* (Cambridge M.A., M.I.T. Press, 2014), 59.
- ³² Pallava Bagla, “The Fast Breeder Program Just Cannot Be Put on the Civilian List,” Dr. Anil Kakodkar, interview, *The Indian Express*, 8 February 2006.

https://www.anilkakodkar.in/nuclear_pdf/kakodkar_interview_with_pallava_bagla_in_the_indian_express_2012_08_07_10_51_56_718.pdf

³³ Government of India, “Implementation of the India-United States Joint Statement of July 18, 2005: India’s Separation Plan” Available at:

<https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/publications/documents/infcircs/2008/infcirc731.pdf>

³⁴ Govt. of India, “India’s Separation Plan.”

³⁵ Kalman A. Robertson and John Carlson, “The Three Overlapping Streams of India’s Nuclear Programs,” Discussion Paper, Managing the Atom Project, Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, Harvard Kennedy School (April 2016), 1

<https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/files/thethreesoverlappingstreamsofindiasnucl earpowerprograms.pdf>.

³⁶ Zia Mian, et. al, “Pu Production in India and The U.S.-India Nuclear Deal” (Washington D.C.: Nonproliferation Policy Education Center, July 5, 2005), 116.

http://www.npolicy.org/userfiles/image/Pu%20Production%20in%20India%20and%20the%20US-India%20Nuclear%20Deal_pdf.pdf

³⁷ “Prime Minister Manmohan Singh Addresses Concerns in India on U.S.-India Civil Nuclear Deal,” *The Hindu*, 18 August 2006.

³⁸ Zia Mian and M. V. Ramana, “Wrong Ends, Means, and Needs: Behind the U.S. Nuclear Deal With India,” *Arms Control Today*, (January /February 2006), 14.

<https://sgs.princeton.edu/sites/default/files/2020-01/mian-ramana-2006.pdf>

³⁹ Mian and Ramana, “Wrong Ends, Means, and Needs.”

⁴⁰ Ben Sheppard, “India Reveals ‘World’s Biggest’ Uranium Discovery,” *Industry Week*, 1 August 2011. <https://www.industryweek.com/none/article/21933096/india-reveals-worlds-biggest-uranium-discovery>

⁴¹ Nida Shahid, “The Smokescreen of Indian Uranium Deficiency,” *Pakistan Politico*, 21 September 2020. <http://pakistanpolitico.com/the-smokescreen-of-indian-uranium-deficiency/>

⁴² “15,000 tonnes of uranium needed to achieve supply security of fuel for nuclear plants,” *The Economic Times*, 30 December 2018.

<https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/energy/power/15000-tonnes-of-uranium-needed-to-achieve-supply-security-of-fuel-for-nuclear-plants/articleshow/67309739.cms?from=mdr>

⁴³ “India plans tenfold uranium output growth,” *World Nuclear News*, 8 March 2018.

<https://www.world-nuclear-news.org/UF-India-plans-tenfold-uranium-output-growth-0803187.html>

⁴⁴ “Fissile Material Stocks—Countries: India,” IPFM Blog, 18 May 2020.

<http://fissilematerials.org/countries/india.html>.

⁴⁵ The first stage comprises indigenous PHWRs that will produce reactor-grade plutonium, which will be used as fuel for the Fast Breeder Reactors comprising the second stage, while the plutonium produced in the FBRs will then be used along with Thorium to fuel Advanced Heavy Water Reactors in the third stage of India’s three-stage nuclear power program. At present, India has only completed the first stage comprising PHWRs. See: Mansoor Ahmed, “India’s Nuclear

Exceptionalism: Fissile Materials, Fuel Cycles and Safeguards,” Discussion Paper, Managing the Atom Project, Belfer Centre for Science and International Affairs, Harvard Kennedy School (May 2017).

<https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/files/publication/India%27s%20Nuclear%20Exceptionalism.pdf>

⁴⁶ R. Ramachandran, “India’s First Prototype Fast Breeder Reactor Has a New Deadline. Should We Trust It?,” *Science: The Wire*, 20 August, 2020. <https://science.thewire.in/the-sciences/prototype-fast-breeder-reactor-dae-bhavini-npcil-liquid-sodium-coolant-purchase-orders/>

⁴⁷ Bagla, interview with Dr. Kakodkar.

⁴⁸ Zia Mian, et. al, “Plutonium Production in India and The U.S.-India Nuclear Deal,” (Washington DC.: Nonproliferation Policy Education Center, July 5, 2005), pp. 128-129.

http://www.npolicy.org/userfiles/image/Plutonium%20Production%20in%20India%20and%20the%20US-India%20Nuclear%20Deal_pdf.pdf

⁴⁹ Ashley J. Tellis, “A Troubled Transition: Emerging Nuclear Forces in India and Pakistan,” *The Hoover Institution*, 5 November 2019.

<https://www.hoover.org/research/troubled-transition-emerging-nuclear-forces-india-and-pakistan>

⁵⁰ Gregory S. Jones, “Reactor-grade plutonium and nuclear weapons: ending the debate,” *The Nonproliferation Review* 26, (May 2019), 61-81. <https://doi.org/10.1080/10736700.2019.1603497>

⁵¹ Brian K. Castle, et. al., “Plutonium Discharge Rates and Spent Nuclear Fuel Inventory Estimates for Nuclear Reactors Worldwide,” Idaho National Laboratory (September 2012).

<https://inldigitallibrary.inl.gov/sites/sti/sti/5554578.pdf>

⁵² R. Ramachandran, “Use of Enriched Uranium in PHWRs proposed,” *The Hindu*, 24 July 2016.

<https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/use-of-enriched-uranium-in-phwrs-proposed/article2924900.ece>

⁵³ George Perkovich, *India’s Nuclear Bomb: The Impact on Global Proliferation* (Berkeley, C.A.: University of California Press, 2001), 428-430.

⁵⁴ See: Gregory S. Jones, *Reactor-Grade Plutonium and Nuclear Weapons: Exploding the Myths* (Washington D.C., Nonproliferation Education Policy Education Center, 2018).

<http://npolicy.org/books/Reactor-Grade-Plutonium-and-Nuclear-Weapons/Greg%20Jones-Reactor-grade%20plutonium%20web.pdf>

⁵⁵ “Nonproliferation and Arms Control Assessment of Weapons-Usable Fissile Material, Storage and

Excess Plutonium Disposition Alternatives,” (Washington D.C., U.S. Department of Energy, 1997), 37. <https://www.osti.gov/servlets/purl/425259>.

⁵⁶ Perkovich, *India’s Nuclear Bomb*, 428-429.

⁵⁷ John Carlson, et. al., “Plutonium Isotopics - Non-Proliferation and Safeguards Issues,” Australian Safeguards Office, Canberra ACT, Australia (IAEA-SM-351/64). <https://www.dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Pages/plutonium-isotopics-non-proliferation-and-safeguards-issues>

- ⁵⁸ Thomas Countryman, “Nailing the Coffin of Civilian Plutonium,” *Arms Control Today*, November 2020. <https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2020-11/book-reviews/plutonium-nuclear-powers-dream-fuel-became-nightmare#.X51WUmN1m6w.twitter>
- ⁵⁹ “Issues Concerning the Installation of New Nuclear Power Plants,” Government of India, Department of Atomic Energy, Lok Sabha Unstarred Question No. 4226, March 21, 2018. <http://dae.nic.in/writereaddata/parl/monsoon2018/Issq2.pdf>.
- ⁶⁰ Pragya Srivastava, “Modi government cuts nuclear power capacity addition target to one-third,” *The Financial Express*, April 5, 2018. <https://www.financialexpress.com/economy/modi-government-cuts-nuclear-power-capacity-addition-target-to-one-third/1122715/>.
- ⁶¹ “Fast Breeder Reactor to go critical in two months,” *The Deccan Chronicle*, 18 October, 2018. <https://www.deccanchronicle.com/nation/current-affairs/181018/fast-breeder-reactor-to-go-critical-in-two-months.html>.
- ⁶² Government of India, Department of Atomic Energy Annual Report 2016-17, http://www.dae.gov.in/writereaddata/areport/ar2016_17_eng.pdf
- ⁶³ Alexander Glaser and M. V. Ramana, “Weapon-Grade Pu Production Potential in the Indian Prototype Fast Breeder Reactor,” *Science & Global Security*, Vol. 15, No.2, (2007), 99. https://www.princeton.edu/~aglaser/2007aglaser_sgsvol15.pdf.
- ⁶⁴ M. V. Ramana and J. Y. Suchitra, “Slow and stunted: Pu accounting and the growth of fast breeder reactors in India,” *Energy Policy*, 37 (2009), 5029. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2009.06.063>.
- ⁶⁵ “Administrative, financial approval given for 12 new nuclear reactors for power generation: Govt,” *The Economic Times*, 12 December 2019. https://www.business-standard.com/article/pti-stories/administrative-financial-approval-given-for-12-new-nuclear-reactors-for-power-generation-govt-119121200870_1.html
- ⁶⁶ Glaser and Ramana, “Weapon-grade Pu production,” 100.
- ⁶⁷ von Hippel et. al, “Pu Separation in Nuclear Power Programs,” 15.
- ⁶⁸ Institute for Science and International Security, “Guidelines for the Management of Pu (INFCIRC/549): Background and Declarations,” ISIS Report, September 16, 2010. http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/INFCIRC_549_Guidelines_Revision_17Sept2010.pdf.
- ⁶⁹ “India’s National Progress Report: Nuclear Security Summit, 2016,” 31 March 2016. <http://www.nss2016.org/document-center-docs/2016/3/31/national-progress-report-india>
- ⁷⁰ International Panel on Fissile Materials, “Global Fissile Material Report 2015,” 32. <http://fissilematerials.org/library/gfmr15.pdf>.
- ⁷¹ von Hippel et. al, “Pu Separation in Nuclear Power Programs,” 54.
- ⁷² David Albright and Kelleher-Vergantini, “India’s Stocks of Civilian and Military Pu and Highly Enriched Uranium, End 2014,” Institute for Science and International Security, 6. http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/India_Fissile_Material_Stock_November2_2015-Final.pdf; Sekhar Basu, Founder’s Day Address 2016, Bhabha Atomic Research Center, October 28, 2016. http://dae.nic.in/writereaddata/foundersday_ch_2016.pdf.

⁷³ R. Prasad, “Our policy is to reprocess all the fuel put into a nuclear reactor,” *The Hindu*, 21 August 2016.

<https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/interview/our-policy-is-to-reprocess-all-the-fuel-put-into-a-nuclear-reactor/article4041223.ece>; Saurav Jha, “Enrichment capacity enough to fuel nuke subs,” *The News 18*, 26 November 2011. <https://www.news18.com/news/india/enrichment-capacity-enough-to-fuel-nuke-subs-422538.html>

⁷⁴ von Hippel et. al, “Pu Separation in Nuclear Power Programs: Status, Problems, and Prospects of Civilian Reprocessing Around the World,” *56*; Feiveson, et. al., *Unmaking the Bomb*, 61.

⁷⁵ “Fast Reactor Fuel Cycle Facility to be ready by 2022-23,” *Outlook India*, 30 April 2020. <https://www.outlookindia.com/newscroll/fast-reactor-fuel-cycle-facility-to-be-ready-by-202223/1819236>

⁷⁶ “India announces plans for starting construction of fast reactor fuel reprocessing plant,” IPFM Blog, 2 September 2015. http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2015/09/india_announces_plans_for.html.

⁷⁷ “Fissile Material Stocks—Countries: India.”

⁷⁸ “Global Fissile Material Report 2015: Nuclear Weapon and Fissile Material Stockpiles and Production,” International Panel on Fissile Materials, 21 December 2015, 27. <http://fissilematerials.org/library/gfmr15.pdf>

⁷⁹ David Albright, “India’s and Pakistan’s Fissile Material and Nuclear Weapons Inventories, end of 1999,” Institute for Science and International Security, 11 October 2000. <https://isis-online.org/isis-reports/detail/indias-and-pakistans-fissile-material-and-nuclear-weapons-inventories-end-o/7>

⁸⁰ Brian Cloughley and Robert Kelley, “Nuclear Option – India Increases Its Uranium Enrichment Program,” *Jane’s Intelligence Review*, 5 June 2014.

⁸¹ Adrian Levy, “India Is Building a Top-Secret Nuclear City to Produce Thermonuclear Weapons, Experts Say,” *Foreign Policy*, 16 December 2015. https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/12/16/india_nuclear_city_top_secret_china_pakistan_bar/

⁸² Mark Fitzpatrick, Mark Fitzpatrick, *Nuclear Black Markets: Pakistan, A. Q. Khan and the Rise of Proliferation Networks* (London: International Institute of Strategic Studies, May 2007); See for example, David Albright and Susan Basu, “India’s Gas Centrifuge Program: Stopping Illicit Procurement and the Leakage of Technical Centrifuge Know-How,” *Institute for Science and International Security*, March 10, 2006.

⁸³ Henry Sokolski, “Can East Asia avoid a nuclear explosive materials arms race?” *The Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, 28 March 2016. <https://thebulletin.org/2016/03/can-east-asia-avoid-a-nuclear-explosive-materials-arms-race/>

⁸⁴ Baqir Sajjad Syed, “Broadest deterrence capability to be kept,” *Dawn* (Islamabad), 10 September 2015. <https://www.dawn.com/news/1206051>

⁸⁵ Statement by Pakistan at the Conference on Disarmament, Permanent Mission of Pakistan to the United Nations and Other International Organizations, Geneva, June 27, 2018.

⁸⁶ John Carlson, “India’s Nuclear Safeguards: Not Fit for Purpose” (Cambridge M.A., Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, January 2018).

<https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/files/publication/India's%20Nuclear%20Safeguards%20-%20Not%20Fit%20for%20Purpose.pdf>

⁸⁷ “Fissile Material Stocks—Countries: India,” IPFM Blog, February 12, 2018.

<http://fissilematerials.org/countries/india.html>.

⁸⁸ Government of India, “Indian Army Land Warfare Doctrine 2018” Department of Defence,

<https://www.ssri-j.com/MediaReport/Document/IndianArmyLandWarfareDoctrine2018.pdf>

⁸⁹ U.S. Department of Defense, “Military and Security Developments Involving the People’s Republic of China 2020,” Annual Report to Congress, 85.

<https://media.defense.gov/2020/Sep/01/2002488689/-1/-1/1/2020-DOD-CHINA-MILITARY-POWER-REPORT-FINAL.PDF> ; Toby Dalton and Tong Zhao, “At a Crossroads? China-India

Nuclear Relations After the Border Clash,” Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, August 19, 2020. [https://carnegieendowment.org/files/Dalton%20Zhao%20-%20China-](https://carnegieendowment.org/files/Dalton%20Zhao%20-%20China-India%20Nuclear%20Relation.pdf)

[India%20Nuclear%20Relation.pdf](https://carnegieendowment.org/files/Dalton%20Zhao%20-%20China-India%20Nuclear%20Relation.pdf)

⁹⁰ See Country Profiles for India and China, and Pakistan International Panel on Fissile Materials, July 14, 2020. <http://fissilematerials.org>